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PLANNING ZONING BOARD

Tuesday, January 20, 2015
The Planning & Zoning Board held their regular meeting on Tuesday, January 20, 2015 in the Council Chambers of the Graham Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m. Board members present were Bill Teer, Dean Ward, Andy Rumley, Bonnie Blalock, and Ricky Hall. Michael Benesch was absent. Staff members present were Melissa Guilbeau, City Planner and Martha Johnson, Zoning/Inspections Technician.
Chair Andy Rumley called the meeting to order and gave the Overview of the Board and general meeting rules. Ricky Hall gave the invocation.
1. Public comment on non-agenda items. There were none.
2. Approval of the December 16, 2014 meeting. Ricky Hall made a motion for approval, second by Bonnie Blalock. All voted in favor.
3. Committee Reports. There were none.
4. Old Business. 
a. Consider applicants for vacant position. There were three applicants for the vacancy attending the meeting, Lynda Allred, Kenneth Dixon and Jeanette Beaudry. They each spoke briefly about themselves and their interest in serving on the Board. Dean Ward made a motion for Kenneth Dixon to be appointed, second by Ricky Hall and voted in favor 5 to 0. This will be sent to City Council at their next meeting to make their final decision. 
5. New Business.
a. Watercourse Apartments (CR1403). Request by ECO Watercourse, LLC to amend the preliminary site plan for the Conditional Residential (C-R) zoning for property located at 1050 Woody Dr (GPIN 8884724405). Ms. Guilbeau explained the request.
Dean Ward stated that he had been contracted by the construction company, not the property owner or developer, to perform some work on the site and asked the board whether he needed to recuse himself. It was the consensus of the board that this did not represent a conflict of interest.
Bill Teer asked if the original dam would stay. John Fugo, an owner of the project, stated that the original dam would remain as is. Mr. Ward asked for further explanation about the changes. Mr. Fugo stated the garage was moved due to drainage issues. The bridge over the stream, the park and the trail were removed due to wetlands, issues associated with clearing the banks of the streams, and grading. The area that had been proposed as a park will be undisturbed. Mr. Ward asked whether the stream area would be fenced and Mr. Fugo responded there was no plan to do that right now. 

Mr. Fugo stated they would like to put a monument sign on the corner of E Harden St and Woody Dr to identify the site from E Harden St since the site is not visible due to vegetation along the stream. Mr. Fugo stated that a rendering of the proposed sign had been submitted. Dean Ward asked about the square footage of the sign and Mr. Fugo said about 21sf. Ricky Hall asked Ms. Guilbeau if this sign would meet the overlay district and she replied that it would meet the square footage but that it is about a half foot taller than the standard. Mr. Fugo stated that the sign matches the masonry retaining walls that were put on Woody Dr. Mr. Ward asked if the sign would be lighted and Mr. Fugo replied that there would be sconces and lighting directed at the sign.
Mr. Ward asked if the compactor had been relocated and Mark Ashness with the CE Group replied that it was in the same location just reoriented. Mr. Teer asked for more information on the pond and Mr. Ashness replied that it was to meet the City’s stormwater requirements and serve as an aesthetic feature. Mr. Teer asked for an estimate of how many people could reside here. Cliff Lee with the property management firm replied roughly 300 people. Mr. Teer asked whether Woody Dr would be adequate for the traffic. Ronald Stevenson of Ramey Kemp Associates stated that a traffic study was done and improvements on Woody Dr are being proposed. Bonnie Blalock asked whether the flooding on Woody Dr had been addressed. Mr. Stevenson replied that it was being thoroughly reviewed. Mr. Ashness stated that the improvements on the site will not increase the flooding problem that currently exists.
Ricky Hall made a motion to recommend approval. Dean Ward asked if staff’s recommended condition should be included. Mr. Hall amended his motion to include the condition that an easement for a future public sidewalk/trail along E Harden St (between Town Branch Creek and the street right-of-way) shall be recorded prior to issuance of the final Certificate of Occupancy, second by Bonnie Blalock. All voted in favor 5 to 0.
b. Conklin UBD (SUP1405). Request by Jordan Conklin for a Special Use Permit for a Unified Business Development on property located at 1268 E Harden St (GPIN 8883997150). Ms. Guilbeau explained the request, noting that the request applies to the front portion of the property not the rear, as shown on the preliminary site plan.
Jordan Conklin of Conklin Oil & Propane showed the Board renderings of the building. Mr. Teer asked what the construction of the building will be. Mr. Conklin stated that they will match the brick that they have now. Mr. Teer asked about the parking lot and Mr. Conklin replied that it is currently gravel but will be paved. Mr. Teer asked if the grade in the back of the property will have to be changed and Mr. Conklin replied no.
Mr. Teer asked when the project would start and Mr. Conklin replied as soon as they get all approvals. Mr. Hall asked if any of the signage would change and Mr. Conklin replied that they are planning on putting a new sign up. Mr. Hall asked if the existing freestanding sign was nonconforming and Mr. Conklin replied yes. Mr. Teer asked whether the neighbors were aware of this proposal and Mr. Conklin replied yes and that they have been positive responses. Jim Folks, 951 Riverdale Dr, Graham, said he came to this meeting to congratulate Mr. Conklin on his plans. Mr. Ward asked if an insurance company would be permitted in a Unified Business Development and Ms. Guilbeau replied yes.
Ricky Hall made a motion to recommend approval with the conditions that: screening, as described in Section 10.246(10)(b) of the Development Ordinance, shall be provided along the western property line to screen the Unified Business Development from view of the residential properties; and, the sidewalk along E Harden St shall meet the design requirements of the Development Ordinance. Second by Dean Ward. All voted aye, 5 to 0.

Melissa Guilbeau told the Board this would be her last meeting because she will be moving out of state. All the Board Members thanked her for her hard work and she would definitely be missed.
No further business the meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully Submitted,
Martha Johnson
Inspections/Zoning Technician

